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to that topic for the day. As presentations on the 
same topic were not occurring at the same time, I 
was assured to not have to choose between two or 
more that I wanted to see. Furthermore, I didn’t 
have to get up and rush around to a different room 
or floor. The rooms were big enough so that no 
presentation was too crowded and furniture was 
arranged so that you could come in late without 
disturbing the audience or presenter. Latecomers 
were inevitable because the time schedule was set 
to have the next set of presentations begin at the 
same time the previous ones ended. As for the 
poster sessions, they were fewer than I have seen 
at other conferences but in some ways this was 
good because the space was not crowded and I 
didn’t feel anyone had to raise their voice to be 
heard over other presenters. A surprising number of 
presenters were not at their poster during the 
designated timeframe. While I realize this has less 
to do with the conference’s organization and more 
to do with individual presenters’ commitments, their 
absences may also have been related to the 
location and set up of the posters, which I 
commented on earlier in this review. 

Networking and Special Events: 
Perhaps we were all positively influenced by the 
beauty and tranquility of Padova itself, but the 
special events and networking opportunities at this 
EUROCALL were the best I’ve experienced at a 
conference so far. One interesting thing to note is 
the large portion of presenters coming from Japan. 
I met up with many people who were reaching 
outside the box of teaching in Japan to make sure 
they kept abreast of what was going on in the rest 
of the world. We could relate to each other, bounce 
ideas around, and possibly meet up again when 
returning to our home institutions. But my personal 
preferences aside, the events themselves were 
pleasant, well organized, and well stocked with 
food and drink. There were two main events that 
came free with the price of the conference 
registration: the Welcome Reception and the Wine, 
Cheese and Jazz Night. The welcome reception 
was in a beautiful hall of some kind within the 
psychology building. There was plenty of space to 
move around and there were long tables along 
three walls of the building where caterers served us 
an assortment of cheeses and sliced meats.  There 
was also, of course, wine and champagne and 
there was plenty of everything to go around for 
seconds and thirds. The atmosphere was the 
perfect mix of friendly and professional and the 
event lasted for an hour and a half. The next 
evening, the wine cheese and jazz event took place 
outdoors in the same fateful area where the poster 
presenters almost perished under the blazing sun. 
However, at this point, it was evening and the 

weather was perfect; So was the food, wine and 
live jazz performance.  It was also nice to have this 
second event as a freebie.     
 Overall, I had a very pleasant and 
professionally enriching time at the EUROCALL 
conference 2015. Next year’s conference will be in 
Cyprus and the theme is “CALL Communities and 
Culture”. Needless to say, I’ve marked it on my 
calendar. 

Good Whatevers! 
The "Good" 
Revolution and 
Reciprocal Idealizing  
Reflections on Simon 
Anholt's Good 
Country Stats and 
TEDtalks
Tim Murphey 

Good Countries!
Simon Anholt's TEDtalk in June of 2014 introduces 
the idea of "good countries." Anholt and his 
research team looked at databases from the United 
N a t i o n s , Wo r l d B a n k , U N E S C O , t h e 
International Trade Centre, WIPO, Freedom 
House, Global Footprint network, etc. and rated 
all the countries in the world on their "goodness" 
toward others and toward a healthy planet (go to 
goodcountry.org and you can see it all). Positive 
goodness in their terms is being a good neighbor to 
other countries and to the global community: like 
giving foreign aid, allowing in refugees and 
immigrants (per capita), reducing pollution (CO2), 
spending money on the welfare and education of 
their people, the freedom of the press, citizen 
privacy, and not waging war and selling arms to 
other countries. Anholt admits that you can contest 
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how the countries were rated and the criteria 
chosen and the weights given, but it is still worth 
asking and thinking about what is a "good" country 
and striving to make one. He says at the end of his 
talk, "I don't want to live in a rich country. I don't 
want to live in a fast-growing or competitive 
country. I want to live in a good country, and I so, 
so hope that you do too." This is part of what I have 
called the altruistic turn in societies around the 
world (Murphey 2012).

 
Fractalizing
After showing Anholt's TEDtalk to a group of my 
university students at the end of the fall semester 
2014, they circulated a petition asking the 
Japanese government to look more closely at the 
criteria for being a good country. We sent it to 
several representatives of local prefectures, as well 
as to the prime minister asking them to make 
Japan a more "good" country.  
 
Later, I started thinking more about "goodness" and 
how it might be applied to many other entities and 
many different levels and bring good results: good 
cities, good companies, good universities, good 
businesses, good whatevers! When you Google 
these, the lists often turn into a "best" lists and 
competitions and lose the ecological-humanitarian 
focus. And obviously there are not always data on 
these entities and the criteria need establishing, but 
it is worth talking about, which I have done with 
several people in several fields as you will see in 
the examples below: 

Good Media Broadcasting
Recently I talked with Blaise Hope, a professional 
media broadcaster in Indonesia at BeritaSatu 
Media Holdings  and told him  about Anholt and 
goodcountry.com. Then I asked what might "good" 
media be? He replied first by telling me that media 
networks usually study their target population well 
and try to give them what they want. We then 
thought about what criteria might be used to judge 
a media's goodness and brainstormed a few things: 
they would be telling the truth, telling stories we 
need to hear that would help us live better lives. 
They might encourage critical thinking, and actually 
say when they are not sure of the accuracy of their 
information, thus instilling more trust in them from 
the public. They might encourage more "good" 
advertising (whatever that might be after thinking 
through the criteria) and the general well-being of 
their viewers.

Good Summer Camp in the Swiss 
Alps
International Summer Camp Montana (ISCM) is 
ancamp I used to work at 25 years ago that is high 
in the Swiss Alps and in over 50 years has gone 
from middle class clients to rather expensive rates. 
They recently had an alumni staff and camper 
reunion and I was asking several people there how 
could this camp be "good" (after explaining Anholt's 
good idea): Of course the camp might help out in 
community work and teach children how to give 
back to the community. They might also give 
scholarships to kids who are gifted in different ways 
but not able to pay. The summer camp experience 
is already rewarding to the campers physically and 
enjoyably, but could become even more valuable 
when they mix with even more cultural and 
economic diversity, increasing everyone's social 
capital. Rumor has it that this diversity is also a 
great part of the richness of Harvard University: 
they make sure their student body comes from a 
wide spread from around the globe, putting diverse 
intelligences and cultures above “ability to pay.”

Good Sister Schooling
On my train through the Alps in Switzerland in 
September, there were pairs of young students 
from a school for tourism daring to ask tourists for 
donations for the building and running of sister 
schools in the Middle East and Asia to help the 
local economic-ecologies. This has the potential of 
infusing young tourism students with meaningful 
eco-academic trans-cultural understandings that 
extend beyond the old mercenary “produce-and-
sale” and gets students (and travelers) to start 
thinking about meaningful needs being met through 
tourism. As Angeles Arrien says (in Briskin, 
Erickson, Ott, and Callanan, 2009, p. 156) “I 
think the human spirit always wants to make 
a contribution. And I don’t think there are 
enough invitations.” We need to creatively 
think about more and better “good” invitations 
that allow students to help others. 

Good Classmates!

It was only after talking about "good countries" to 
many people that I realized my research team 
(Murphey, Falout, Fukuda, & Fukada, 2014) had 
done a "Good Whatever" already with our "ideal 
classmates" research, also replicated in Indonesia 
(Murphey & Iswanti 2014). We asked students the 
following question several years ago, "Please 
describe a group of classmates that you could learn 
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English well with. What would you all do to help 
each other learn better and more enjoyably?" In 
some classes we gave their comments back to 
them a few classes later (with no names) to read 
and understand what their classmates thought 
"good classmates" were. We collected over 400 
comments which we condensed into 16 major 
ideas, such as "They don't laugh at me when I 
make a mistake" or "They speak in English most of 
the time" (for English classes).  
 
We gave students back the 16 major ideas at 
midterm and asked for their responses to three 
statements (with Likert scales of 1-6, 1=negative, 
6=positive): A. This is important for successful 
learning (5.07) B. My classmates have done this so 
far this semester (4.09) C. I have done this so far 
this semester (4.02). Of course, since the 16 codes 
came from their comments, they said the 16 codes 
were very important and that their classmates had 
done them a lot and that they had too. (See Table 1 
drawn from Murphey et al. 2014)  

Table 1. Descriptive statistics of aspects of 
Ideal L2 Classmates

Similar to the Golden Rule (Do unto others as you 
would have them do unto you) asking these 
questions encourages students to be more "good" 
to each other and thus creates "good" classes and 
students who want to help each other. But it asks 
first "What is it you want from others?" Perhaps that 
is more logical for our somewhat egocentric minds. 
Still, it stimulates their reciprocal idealizing of 
themselves with these questions as one student 
shows here: "I could know what is ideal person. 
Now I will try to be a ideal person. And I'll try to 
enjoy studying English, talk with my classmates in 
English more. I think that my motivation becomes 
high because of this survey."

Provoking of Everyday Goodness - 
Research Proposals  

In our everyday encounters (and teaching) we 
could ask people the following questions and then 
notice how they might also do reciprocal idealizing. 
Then see how that changes things. 
1. Ask citizens "What kinds of countries would you 
like surrounding you?"  
2. Ask universities "What kinds of other universities 
would you like to have around you or in your area 
and how could they help you, or help each other?"  
3. Ask workers in any field, "What kind of workers 
would you like to work with that would support you 
and help you do a good job?"  
4. Ask any organization what kind of other 
organizations would help you do a better job?  
 
There are certainly endless questions at many 
levels that we could ask. The field of appreciative 
inquiry (Cooperrider et al. 2003, 2005, 2008; 
Hammond, 1998) is worth looking at in more detail 
to stimulate this questioning process. After you 
answer these questions, you then might begin to 
think, "Am I doing these things that I want others to 
do? Can I do these things for others?" Scale this up 
from a single person, to a classroom, to a school, 
to a city, to a country, to groups of countries, to our 
global ecologies ... and you will have a "good 
planet." But it all starts with you. And be 
forewarned, "good" is never a completed state, but 
rather something to continually cultivate. And we 
will not always be successful in being good, but 
knowing our criteria of goodness will help us to lead 
more meaningful lives.
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